Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

November 18, 2013
Memorial Hall

7:00 pm
Call to order: Chairman Judd called the meeting to order.  Other members present: John Payne and Robert Manners.

Media Present: Diane Broncaccio, the Recorder

Acceptance of the minutes: John presented a motion to accept the minutes of November 4, 2013 as presented.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Noteworthy News:

· FRCOG will host an information session on November 20th from 5:30pm – 7:30pm at the Shelburne-Buckland Community Center regarding Opportunities to Increase Natural Resource Based Economic Development and Forest Conservation.

· Open Space Committee will host a public forum on Thursday, November 21st at 6:30pm in Fellowship Hall in Shelburne to present the revised Open Space and Recreation Plan.

· Wired West Meeting, November 21, 2013, Buckland Town Hall at 7:30 pm
· Village Leaf Collection: The Highway Department will collect bagged leaves on Monday, November 25, 2013.  Residents must place bags of leaves curbside by 7:00 am.

· Moonlight Magic Event, Friday, November 29, 2013

Department Liaison Reports: 

Town Office – Bob had nothing to report.
Pratt Memorial Library Building Committee met with Margo Jones Architect to review preliminary plans; cost estimates should be available in early December.

Arms Library Fundraising Group is seeking donations for their “Put a Roof On It’ campaign.

Police Department – the Chief is doing well following his surgery and the department is running smoothly in his absence.

Highway Department – the department is preparing for winter and addressing some problems with the vehicle fleet.  Joe indicated that he has received compliments for the work on Taylor Road.
Budget verses Expenditure Summary – John reviewed year-to-date expenditures and was pleased to see that the town’s expenditures are in keeping with projected operating costs.

S.F.A.B.A. Partnership Meeting – John reported that the Partnership agreed to contract with Pat Schmidt of Shelburne Farm and Garden to maintain the two gardens at the intersections of Route 2 and Mechanic; and Route 2 and State Street at a cost of $300 per town.  A question arose regarding electrical load for S.F.A.B.A. sponsored events and whether the streetlights are still a suitable source of power.  Joe indicated that he intends to speak with Joe Palmeri to determine whether the town should consider an alternate power source.  Members of the Partnership group also discussed the Bridge Street Banner.  The Building Inspector recently categorized the banner as an off-premise sign therefore prohibited under current zoning by-laws.  The Partnership wonders if they can continue to hang banners until the Zoning Board of Appeals restructures the by-laws.  Joe indicated that the subject matter is a topic of conversation that should begin with the Board of Selectmen.  He encouraged John to review an email previously sent by the Building Inspector on the subject.
Mass Department of Transportation is considering making changes to sections of Route 2 near the intersections of Colrain-Shelburne Road and South Maple Street.  Discussions are in the preliminary stages.

Future of Health/Medical Care in West County – Cheryl Dukes, Chairman of the Buckland Select Board provided a written overview of the timeline and activities accomplished thus far in response to concerns brought to the Partnership by Dr. Kathleen Grandison, Dr. Richard Warner, and Dr. Robert Miller with regards to diminishing health care providers in West County.  The report is available in the Selectmen’s office.

Technology and Cable Advisory Group met last week with Chris Lynch of Matrix Design.  The Committee will be recommending the appointment of a new member at the Selectboard meeting in early December.

PUBLIC COMMENT:

Richard Warner, President of Memorial Hall Association requested that the Select Board rescind a vote taken on November 4th stipulating that MHA waive all fees for a February 12th  fundraiser event that will benefit the restoration of the Arms Library. He noted that the lease agreement between the Town and Memorial Hall Association does not give the Select Board authority to waive fees and does not want their actions to become precedent setting.  Joe indicated that Memorial Hall Association is scheduled to appear before the Board on December 2nd for this particular discussion.  Members of the Board thanked Rich for his comments.
7:15 pm Leo Ojala, Chair Long Range Planning Committee RE: Appointment of Shelly Roberts – Leo appeared before the Board on behalf of Shelly Roberts who was unable to meet with the Board due to a schedule conflict.  Shelly resides in Shelburne and is interested in serving on the Long Range Planning Committee.  She has attended meetings and Committee members believe that she would compliment their group.  Following a brief discussion, Bob presented a motion to appoint Shelly with the caveat that she introduces herself to the Selectboard when her schedule allows.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
7:30 pm John Ryan, Breezeway Farm Consulting RE: 2014 Community Development Block Grant Application – The purpose of the public meeting was to hear any comments relative to the proposed 2014 CDBG application.  John Ryan indicated that the three-town application will consist of infrastructure projects in the towns of Buckland and Colrain; Housing Rehabilitation Loans in the towns of Buckland, Colrain, and Shelburne; and a Social Service Component (West County Food Pantry Program) in the towns of Buckland, Colrain, and Shelburne.  John emphasized that in order for the Housing Rehabilitation Program to be eligible for funding, each town must demonstrate a need.  Residents interested in receiving loans are encouraged to complete an application which will determine whether they qualify for the program.  If qualified, they will remain on a waiting list until funds are available.
Housing Inventory – Bob and John Ryan completed Shelburne’s Housing Inventory last week.  Of the 233 houses reviewed, John and Bob rated the overall condition of 64 units as “fair to poor.”

Community Survey – John Ryan encouraged residents and local businesses to complete the survey which is available at Town Hall and on the town’s website.

Senior Housing – John Payne indicated that the S.F.A.B.A. Partnership recently discussed the need for more senior housing.  He wondered whether grant funds were available to construct or refurbish a site.  John Ryan indicated that there are funding sources available for such purposes.  He suggested that the Board present the concept at an annual town meeting to see whether the town would support such an endeavor.
No one from the public commented during the block grant discussion.

OLD BUSINESS:

Proposed Police Department Relocation – John indicated that he had nothing new to report.

Winter Parking Ban – Joe indicated that he is still waiting to receive sample lighting options from a vendor as well as discuss installation protocol with Joe Palmeri.  With winter weather looming, Joe wanted to discuss how to handle the winter parking ban until the “blue” light warning system is in place.  Members agreed that the Board should continue to use town-wide telephone notification system when both the Police Chief and the Highway Superintendent declare and/or lift a parking ban.  In the meantime, Joe will continue to pursue the acquisition and installation of the warning lights.  The town will authorize towing if individuals park their vehicles in prohibited areas during a declared parking ban.
Uni-Bank verse People’s United On-Line Banking Presentations – members of the Board and town staff have heard presentations from two vendors who offer on-line payment/banking options to municipalities. Bob will email the Town Collector and the Town Clerk seeking feedback before the Board makes their decision.

D.J. Wooliver & Sons RE: Memorial Hall Roof Assessment – Representatives from Wooliver Roofing made several repairs to the rubber membrane on Memorial Hall that should prevent water penetration through the winter.  Given the age of the roof, the Board must decide whether to repair the roof in the spring or replace it entirely.  Estimated cost for repair is $7,500 - $10,000 verses $50,000 (+/-) for a full replacement.  Terry will seek an estimate for bidding services via the F.R.C.O.G. and the Board will decide which option to pursue (repair or replacement) once the budget process is underway. 
Leo Ojala RE: Request for Blind Drive Way Sign on Zerah Fiske Road – Leo’s request was two-fold.  First he requested permission to erect a post within the town’s right-of-way in sight lines opposite their driveway and affix a curved mirror to improve visibility;  and second was to erect a “Blind Drive Way” sign north of the drive way.  Highway Superintendent, Mark Shippee indicated via email that he did not object to either request.  While the Board was supportive of the curved mirror, John questioned the effectiveness of a sign.  The Board agreed to approve the mirror request and seek guidance from the Police Chief regarding the sign before making a final decision.
Guidelines for Chairing A Meeting – John developed useful guidelines for Board/Committee Chairs to follow when conducting a meeting.  He asked Joe and Bob for final comments before distributing the document to the various town boards and committees.  Both Bob and Joe were pleased with the guidelines and agreed that John should circulate them.

NEW BUSINESS:

Jim Stacy, First Congregational Church RE: Bingo Request – Jim submitted a letter on behalf of the First Congregational Church requesting permission to hold regular Bingo games on Friday evenings.  Per State Lottery Commission rules, the Select Board and the Police Chief must approve the proposal.  Joe indicated that he would prefer to have the request originate from the Executive Body of the Church rather than a member.  Bob declared this his wife is a paid employee of the Church therefore, removed himself from the discussion.  Joe and John also acknowledged their affiliation with the church but indicated that they would not benefit from Bingo if in fact the Board approved the request.  Joe will contact the Executive Body of the Church to obtain more information.
Thanksgiving Holiday – Bob presented a motion to grant Friday, November 29, 2013 as a paid holiday with the understanding that if essential employees are called in because of snow, etc, hours will reflect straight time rather than Holiday pay.  John seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.  Rather than consider this request each year, John suggested that the Board consider revising the personnel policies to reflect the additional day as a paid holiday.  Memorial Hall Association RE: Request to Use Memorial Hall on Thursday, December 19, 2013 – Bob presented a motion to approve a request submitted by Memorial Hall Association to allow the Academy at Charlemont to hold their annual student concert on Thursday, December 19th at 7pm.  In preparation for the concert, students will arrive at Town Hall at 9am for setup and rehearsal.  Memorial Hall will have a representative present to supervise the use of the building.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
FY’15 Budget Directives – The Board will discuss possible budget directives at their next meeting.

OTHER BUSINESS:

MTRSD Building Subcommittee Meetings – Joe and Finance Committee Member, Leo Ojala attended a meeting of the MTRSD Building Subcommittee which included a tour of the Buckland-Shelburne Elementary School facility.  The purpose of the meeting was to review the capital needs of the building and the five-year capital plan associated with the buildings needs.  The Committee has scheduled subsequent meetings at the Colrain Central School on Monday, December 2, 2013 at 4:00 pm and at the Heath Elementary School on Monday, December 16, 2013 at 4:00 pm.
CORRESPONDENCE:

Arms Cemetery Association, Inc RE: Snow Dumping – Conrad Halberg, President of the Arms Cemetery Association submitted a letter to notify the town that dumping snow on the cemetery property will no longer be allowed due to environmental concerns caused by salt/water run-off.  Joe will work with the Highway Superintendent to find another location.

PUBLIC COMMENT: None

ADJOURNMENT: Bob presented a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:45pm.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Terry Mosher

Town Administrator
